Minutes of the Meeting of Prees Parish Council held on Tuesday 19th  January 2021
 at 7.00 pm via the video conferencing platform ‘Zoom’.

Present were Cllrs R Hirons; Mrs S Short; Mrs S Jones; Mrs B Finch; Mrs B Rainford; Mrs L Baer; Mrs D Foster; M Lanham and R List, together with Mrs K Sieloff clerk to the Parish Council. 

006/21 Public session.  Two members of the public attended with their agent (via Zoom) to support their planning application which was on the Agenda.
007/21 Apologies received from Cllrs Mrs S Jones and J Whelan.
008/21 For members to disclose pecuniary or impecuniary interests.  Cllr R Hirons disclosed an interest in planning application 20/05330/FUL as this property neighbours his own.  He completed a disclosure form.
009/21 Minutes of the previous Fulll Council Meeting held on Tuesday December 15th 2020 and also the Extraordinary Meeting held on Monday 11th January 2021 had been previously circulated.  The minutes of the December meeting were agreed to be a true record and it was proposed by Cllr Mrs L Baer that they should be signed and this was seconded by Cllr Mrs B Rainford. All were in favour and the minutes were signed by the Chair.
The minutes of the Extraordinary meeting in January were also agreed to be an accurate record and it was proposed by Cllr Mrs B Finch that they should be signed.  This was seconded by Cllr Mrs S Short and the minutes were duly signed by the Chair.
010/21  Actions arising from the Minutes that are not on the Agenda.  There were none.
011/21  Claire Hughes and Tim Shrosbree from Shropshire Council attended to offer a presentation concerning Affordable Housing during which the following information was shared.
Affordable Rental homes have a discounted rental of not more than 80% of open market social rented housing.  These are often homes for first time renters and their provision is quite common on housing developments.  They are also available to key workers.
Not all Affordable Homes are rented, there is also a Shared Ownership option.  In these cases the ownership is shared usually with a Housing Association and the occupant pays a mortgage contribution and a rental one.  The lease is signed with the Housing Association. The occupant has sole responsibility for the costs of repairs and maintenance of the property.
In the case of Discount Market Sale Tenure occupancy, the property is owned outright, but a restriction imposed on the title ensures the property is only ever sold at 65-75% of its market value. 
Under the Single Plot Exception Site policy, for owners of a suitable plot of land, there is an  opportunity to build on a site outside the development boundary if the applicant is proved to be in housing need because there current home is unsuitable in some way and they are unable to find an affordable suitable home locally; they have a confirmed local connection; they can demonstrate a need to remain living in the parish.  A pre-application procedure determines the suitability of the site and the eligibility of the applicant: only then will a planning application be made.  A house built under this scheme is subject to restrictions.  It can only have a gross internal floor area of 100 square metres and automatic Permitted Development Rights are removed, although this can be reviewed if the occupant can demonstrate genuine need for increased living space of modest proportions.  The re-sale value is restricted to 60% of market value.  Such a house can be rented as an Affordable Rent to a local person at local Housing Allowance rates or 20% less than market value rental.
Modifications to this policy are planned, to ensure that it is the people who really need these properties who get them, but it is unlikely to change substantially.  Review will happen hopefully in the next 12 months.  Shropshire Council currently sees about 30 houses a year built under this scheme.
Cllr Hirons thanked Claire and Tim for attending and for their informative input.  They both left the meeting at this point.


012/21  Shropshire Council Report.  Cllr P Wynn’s report made the following points:
· New Covid-19 vaccination centres set to open in Ludlow and Shrewsbury the following week.  So far there is a lack of a centre in the North of the County, even thought the North is more heavily populated,  but hopefully there will be one in Whitchurch by mid-February.
· New Civic Centre is to be on Pride Hill.  The move from Shirehall will be completed by 2023 and will provide a boost to the town centre.
· All parishioners are reminded to be aware of vaccine scams, often conveyed by text messages on mobile phones.
· The proposed development of Paul’s Moss in Whitchurch had been granted planning permission but opponents asked for a judicial review.  The High Court over-ruled the opposition to the planning permission. 
· Agricultural Liaison meeting took place, chaired by Cllr Mrs Joyce Barrow, to discuss issues surrounding the large farm vehicles on our roads.  Cllr Wynn is on this committee.
013/21  Community Policing Report.  PCSO Hannah Lister kindly provided the following report for the past month.
1. One suspicious circumstances in the outskirts of Prees, there wasn’t much information given but patrols attended and found nothing of note.
1. We have had 6 reports in the last month (2 of which were from officers on duty) of the standing water during heavy rain, on the A41 at Prees Heath, all reported to highways at the time.
1. One report of theft from car in Whitebrook meadow. We believe more cars were tried (however no one else reported anything to us) we have stepped up regular patrols in the area
1. One car witnessed swerving all over the road in Prees, car and driver located, blew zero on a breath test and words of advice about manner of driving given due to tiredness. 
1. One car seized for no insurance in Higher Heath and one seized for the same near Prees Heath Roundabout
1. One report of dirt bikes on Shropshire Wildlife land near Hospital lane Prees Heath- gone on our arrival, we know about this issue and have been working with the local residents and it had stopped for 3 or 4 months. We will continue patrols.
1. A large amount of car tyres have been fly tipped down Hospital Lane that I found yesterday on patrol (reported to the Council who came out within two hours and label as ‘Environmental Crime Scene’ this is their remit and we will leave with them, but we have been challenging people parked near to the area as we know it’s a usual fly tipping spot.
1. One burglary from business, car was recovered in another town and owner aware. 
1. Seeing more and more rubbish dumped at the back of the Church car park on Church Street, we find no one there when we patrol there so are asking neighbours on Church Street to report anyone/groups in the car park so we can put a stop to this. Lots of McDonalds and beer cans in the back corner of the car park. 
On the note of the theft from car in Prees- can we please urge the community to report all incidents, we are seeing an increasing number of people reporting things to Facebook and not us, we don’t work via Facebook and appreciate every single report made to us, it could be the missing piece of a puzzle, thank you!
Can we also remind people of the current lockdown we are in at this time, we are actively trying to keep you all safe, please help us do that by sticking to the government lockdown, we thank everyone that continues to stay at home and save the NHS. 
As always if there is anything we need to know about/you want us to look at, please get into contact with myself or one of the team and we would be more than happy to help!
014/21  Planning Matters.
Current planning applications for consultation:
· 20/05276/TPO: Prune back Oak Trees protected by The North Shropshire District Council (Prees Higher Heath No 6) TPO 1975.  104 Twemlows Avenue, Higher Heath, Whitchurch, Shropshire SY13 2HD.
The Parish Council resolved to support this application.  This was proposed by Cllr Hirons and seconded by Cllr Mrs L Baer.  All were in favour.
· 20/05311/FUL: Erection of a storage and machinery maintenance building.  Cheshire Game Supplies, Manor House Lane, Higher Heath, Whitchurch, Shropshire.  Applicant: Cheshire Game Supplies.
The Parish Council resolved to support this application as long as repair work was limited to the company’s own vehicles; that noise was monitored and managed; and that hours of operation were limited to  8.30-5 Monday to Friday and 8.30-12 on Saturday.  This was proposed by Cllr Mrs D Foster and seconded by Cllr Mrs B Finch.  All were in favour.

· 20/05330/FUL: Erection of car-port and garden wall.  Betula, Twemlows Walk, Higher Heath, Prees, Shropshire SY13 2JE.  Applicant: Mr and Mrs Ian and Jane Kay.
(Cllr Hirons absented himself for the consideration of this application as the applicant is his neighbour.  Cllr Mrs S Short took the Chair.)  
It was resolved to support this application.  This was proposed by Cllr Mrs Finch and seconded by Cllr J Allen.  All were in favour.
(Cllr Hirons returned to the meeting and resumed the Chair.)
· 20/05322/REM: Reserved Matters pursuant to Outline Application ref 19/00788/OUT for the erection of 2no. detached dwellings to include appearance, landscaping, layout and scale.  Land to the East of Ballacraine, Heathwood Road, Higher Heath, Whitchurch, Shropshire.  Applicant: Messrs Crump (Ballacraine, Higher Heath, Whitchurch SY13 2HH.)
The Parish Council resolved to support this application.  This was proposed by Cllr Hirons and seconded by Cllr Mrs S Short.  All were in favour.
· 20/05388/FUL: Erection of two-storey rear extension and internal alterations.  Pastorale, Moreton 
Street, Prees SY13 2EF.  Applicant: Mr and Mrs Gollins.
It was resolved to support this application.  Proposed by Cllr M Lanham and seconded by Cllr D Ladd.  All were in favour.
Planning Decisions received from Shropshire Council:
· 20/04927/FUL: Erection of a conservatory.  12 Moreton Street, Prees, Whitchurch, Shropshire SY13 2EG.  Decision: Grant Permission.
· 20/03982/CPE: Application for Lawful Development Certificate for the existing use of a building as a separate dwelling house with a separate curtilage, in breach of planning condition 3 attached to outline consent NS/80/0629/OUT.  Decision: Certificate - Lawful. 

015/21  Parish and Parish Council Matters
Local concerns about reduced facilities at Prees Medical Centre.  
Cllr Mrs Short reported that she had spoken with the Practice Manager at Prees Medical Centre who had assured her that services to the local community, from the Prees site,  would be on-going.  She was  told that the Covid  pandemic had had a dramatic effect on workload and professional practices with, for example, an increase in telephone consultations and improved, more efficient IT  systems.  The two surgeries were being used differently, with Prees being kept strictly for attention to non-Covid cases while the Wem premises were set up to deal with Covid.  At the time only the Pziser vaccination was being administered in North Shropshire, this was from the Orthopaedic Hospital at Oswestry.
Playground Matters. 
· Outdoor Gym at HH closed under Covid Lockdown restrictions.  Playgrounds remaining open.
· Field hedges at HH need cutting back.  Clerk to engage Mr Ridgway, who cut them last February.
· Replacement of markers surrounding car park at Higher Heath.  Clerk reported that condition of remaining posts appears to be good and suggests replacing missing ones with wood.  Cllr J Allen offered to check whether posts to right of car parking area are necessary.  Resolved that clerk should go ahead and get three quotes and organise replacement of agreed number of wooden posts if cost no more than £500. Proposed by Cllr Hirons and seconded by Cllr Mrs B Rainford.  All in favour.
· Broken chains on play equipment at Prees playground.  Ray Parry has had a look and agrees that the damage looks intentional.  He can make a robust secure repair which is less vulnerable to vandalism for £750.00 ex VAT.  PC aware that this is currently a potentially hazardous situation and resolved to have the repair done as soon as possible.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs D Foster and seconded by Cllr Mrs B Rainford.  All in favour.
Community-led building development: Report from Project Board meeting 16th December 2020.  Cllr Mrs B Rainford reported that a pumping station is required on the new site, and the cost of this will be off-set by modified designs of the porches.  The decision on the planning application is awaited.
Hazardous footpath crossing of A49.  Cllr Mrs D Foster explained ideas she had had for making the footpath crossing the A49 from the top of Turnpike Rise more visible to drivers and thus safer for pedestrians.  The clerk was asked to invite David Gradwell from SC to a socially-distanced meet on-site to discuss these ideas.
Wrafton Terrace.  Clerk reported that the shrubs had been pruned as required in the grounds maintenance contract.  Cllr Hirons asked that the matter should be revisited in two months.
War memorial cleaning/repair.  Clerk reported she awaited the last quote.  She would circulate when received, for a decision at the next meeting.
Buildings at The Square, Prees.  Clerk reported that SC have been involved as hazards have been identified on-site and the solicitors handling the estate say there is no financial resource available to address these.  A SC building control officer is due to visit and make his own assessment and will recommend that SC step in to ameliorate hazards if it is thought necessary to do so.
Ensuring website access for all: Cllr Mrs B Rainford and the clerk have been researching alternative website providers who would ensure that compliance with legislation was maintained.  They will be in a position to make a recommendation at the next meeting.
Housekeeping matters.  Nothing new to report.  The PC noted that pavements along Church Street and Shrewsbury Road had been cleared, at least partially.
PC Facebook page: nothing new to report.
A41 Incident Log: nothing new to report.
Neighbourhood Fund spending priorities: It was unanimously agreed that the working party comprised of Cllrs Mrs S Short, D Ladd and M Lanham would meet to revisit all the ideas received, set aside those works which were Shropshire Council’s responsibility, and determine which of the remaining ideas were most workable.  
Prees Fire Station Recruitment drive:  Cllr Mrs L Baer reported that three new recruits will start their training at the beginning of March 2021.
016/21  SALC
Training opportunities:
· Fundamentals for Councillors, on-line.  Monday 22 March 2021 5 – 7.30 pm.  Fee to members £30.00.
· Make the Change; Council Election Engagement Training, on-line.  Friday 26 February 2021 10.30 am – 12.30 pm. Fee to members £30.00
· Election training for clerks, on-line. Friday 5 March 2021 10.30 am – 12.30 pm.  Free to members.

017/20 Accounting matt
· Accounts for Payment  January 2021
                                                                                                                        £ 
Mrs K Sieloff clerks salary January 2021                                                       465.12          
HMRC (PAYE)                                                                                                   3.00
Clerks expenditure (detailed below)                                                                  46.03
Scottish Power (replacement for cancelled lost cheque 102670)                    123.73
ALCC clerk’s annual subscription                                                                    40.00 
Scottish Power (streetlight energy 30.11.20- 31.12.20)                                  127.89
Groundforce Landscape Ltd  (works December 2020)                                   144.00
Village Hall hire x 5 + annual charge car park light                                       200.00  
                                                                                                         Total     1149.77
[bookmark: _Hlk27488746]Clerk’s expenditure 11.12.20-12.1.21
January BT line rental contribution: £12.50 
Delivery of December Agenda/Mins: 13 miles @ 45ppm = £5.85.
Stamps: 10 x 2nd class stamps @ 66p = £6.60
4 x Scotch Hazard tape @ £5.27 = 21.08

Total = £46.03

Cllr M Lanham proposed that these accounts should be paid and this was seconded by Cllr Mrs D Foster.  All Swere in favour.
· Consideration of Spend Against Budget at the end of the third Quarter of the year 2020-21. This document had been circulated prior to the meeting, for perusal.  All agreed there were no causes for concern.
· The proposed budget, as suggested by the working party comprised of Cllrs Hirons, Mrs S Short and  J Whelan, and accompanied by the clerk, had been circulated previously and was now discussed by the Parish Council.  After discussion, the planned spend for the coming year of £25,546.00, which represents a 1% increase (approximately 20p) in what each household will contribute per annum was agreed to be a reasonable and prudent Budget.  It was proposed by Cllr Mrs D Foster that it should be accepted.  This was seconded by Cllr M Lanham and all were in favour.
· It was resolved that a Precept of £25,546.00 should be requested from Shropshire Council for the coming financial year 2021-22.  This was proposed by Cllr M Lanham and seconded by Cllr Mrs L Baer.  All were in favour and the clerk was asked to submit the relevant paperwork to Shropshire Council.
· The clerk reported that the Bank Reconciliation for the second quarter of the year to March 2021 had been checked and returned.

018/20   Correspondence
· Letter received from resident of Higher Heath concerned about on-going activity in Twemlow’s Wood.  Will be an Agenda item for February.
· Letter received from parishioner concerned about the use of Mickley Lane by heavy goods vehicles.  Will be an Agenda item for February.

019/20  Items for next Agenda 
· Covid Heroes Garden Party
· Twemlow’s Wood
· Mickley Lane.                                                     

The meeting was closed at 8.30pm.
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